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GENERAL MEETING 
March 2, 7:30 PM–Casa Del Prado—Room 101 

By Steve Mallory, 1st Vice President 

Christopher Croom, our Newsletter editor, will 
be doing a fresh, new presentation on orchids 
and their pollinators that has never before been 
seen by human eyes. Intricate relationships be-
tween insects, orchids, and their surrounding 
ecology will be thoroughly examined and dis-
cussed, as will the successes of different strate-
gies used by orchids and by the pollinators 
themselves. 

 
Christopher has presented at numerous orchid 
societies on the West Coast of the United States 
over the past several years (from here to Seattle 
and many places in between), and his presenta-
tions are typically slightly unusual and very in-
teresting. He has presented at past general and 
novice meetings of the SDCOS about growing 
mounted orchids, orchids and their fragrances, 

general orchid care, and medicinal and edible or-
chids. 

 
Christopher has a modest collection of around 200 
mostly species orchids which he grows outside at 
his house in North Park. In 2004 he won the AOS 
Dillon-Peterson essay contest with an article about 
orchid fragrances. He has also been an SDCOS 
Board Member for the past four years. He worked 
with Andy of Andy’s Orchids for a year, helped 
write some descriptions for Andy’s website, and 
still occasionally sells plants for Andy at shows. 

 
Christopher is extremely excited about this new 
presentation as it involves interspecies sex; he 
feels particularly qualified to discuss this subject 
due to being a middle school sex ed teacher (in 
addition to teaching physics and chemistry). So, 
we look forward to seeing you on the 2nd for this 
riveting analysis! 

NOVICE MEETING 

March 2, 6:30 PM–Casa Del Prado—Room 104 

By: Bruce Berg, 2nd Vice President 

Thanks Lynn Ford and Steve Lowe for your in-
teresting presentation last month on how to 
keep our orchids looking good.  
 
Our March Novice meeting will look at another 
way of showing off our orchids. Nancy Boler and 
Carol Gray will demonstrate how to arrange our 
plants in baskets. Nancy Boler is a native Cali-
fornian, having lived in the San Diego area for 16 
years. Her hobbies showcase her creative talents 
in quilting, cooking, gardening and Japanese 
Sumi painting. She has been applying these 
creative talents lately in arranging orchids.  
Carol Gray has a degree in floral design that she 
utilizes in creating professional wedding designs 
and floral designs for the Torrey Pines Lodge.  

She also likes to share her creative talents in creat-
ing basket displays that we have seen at meetings 
and at our shows. 
 
This is the time to start looking at our orchids and 
getting them ready for our Spring Show at the end 
of the month. If you have plants outside where it’s 
been a bit cool and they are showing inflorescen-
ces or buds, try moving them inside or to a loca-
tion where they can get a bit more light and be a 
bit warmer to encourage them to bloom. Look at 
the foliage and plan how you can make the plants 
look good. Also, consider showing off several 
plants together in a tabletop display. Contact 
Bruce for entry information. Visit our website to 
see the different categories for judging at  
www.sdorchids.com/www/2010Schedule.pdf . 
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Newsletter Entries 

If you have monthly meetings, classifieds, 
submissions of interest, photos, or announce-
ments related to orchids, please contact  

Christopher Croom at (619) 583-3804 or  

batescroom@cox.net.    

 

Advertisers 

Please contact Lynn Ford at (619) 283-4172 or  

lynnford10@earthlink.net. 

 
Information for the April newsletter must be 
submitted by March 15.   

Meetings 

San Diego Orchid Society meetings are held 

the first Tuesday of each month at the Casa 

Del Prado in Balboa Park.   

 

Novice Class:  6:30 PM, Room 104 

General Meeting: 7:30 PM, Room 101  
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Purpose:   To promote interest in orchids and their 

cultivation, to educate by exchanging information 

and experiences related to successful orchid cul-

ture, and to support the conservation of orchids in 

the wild. 

ORCHID 

SUPPLIES! 

WOOD & WIRE BASKETS  �  FIR BARK 

FERTILIZER  �  TREE FERN PRODUCTS  

CORK BARK  �  NZ SPHAGNUM MOSS  

HUMIDITY TRAYS �  CLEAR PLASTIC POTS  

POTTING MIXES �  FERTILIZER INJECTORS  

AND SO MUCH MORE!! 

WWW.ORCHID-SUPPLIES.COM 

WE ARE THE WEST COAST’S LARGEST 

DISTRIBUTOR OF ORCHID SUPPLIES—
WHOLESALE INQUIRIES WELCOME! 

Or contact us at  

CALWEST TROPICAL SUPPLY  

11614 Sterling Ave., Riverside, CA 92503  

For a free catalog call us at  

800-301-9009 or 951-351-1880 



 

 

March 2, 6:30 p.m 

SDCOS Novice Meeting  

First Tuesday of the month  

Casa Del Prado, Balboa Park, Room 104 

 

March 2, 7:30 p.m 

SDCOS General Meeting  

First Tuesday of the month  

Casa Del Prado, Balboa Park, Room 101 

 

March 3 

Palomar Orchid Society Meeting 

Culture class at 6:30; meeting at 7:30 

First Wednesday of the month 

The Carlsbad Woman’s Club 

3320 Monroe Street, Carlsbad 

Melana Walding (760) 295-7228 

 

March 4, 7:00 PM 

SDCOS Board Meeting 

Normally, the Thursday following the General 
Meeting (usually the first Thursday of the month; 
second Friday of the month in rare cases) 

Balboa Park, Rm. 104 

 

March 6 

SDCOS Species Group Meeting 

First Saturday of the month 

Paul or Ann Tuskes (858) 274-5829 

 

March 6 and 7 
South Bay Orchid Society Show & Sale 
"The Art Of Orchids" 
Torrance Cultural Arts Center 
www.southbayorchidsociety.com 

 

March 12-14, 2010 

The 65th Santa Barbara International  

Orchid Show 

Nature in Harmony 

www.sborchidshow.com 

 

March 17 

Cymbidium Society Meeting 

Regular meeting, third Wednesday of month  

Culture class at 6:30, Meeting at 7:00 PM 

The Carlsbad Woman's Club 

3320 Monroe Street, Carlsbad (858) 748-8355 

Orchid Dates to Remember 
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March 19 

San Diego Zoo's Orchid Odyssey  

Third Friday of the month 

10 AM-2 PM 

(orchid greenhouse is open) 

Janette Gerrity (619) 231-1515 ext. 4306 

 

March 26 – 28 

The 64th San Diego County Orchid Society 
Show and Sale 

A Rainbow of Orchids 

www.sdorchids.com 
 

If you have any announcements that you would 
like included in the “Dates to Remember” section of 
the newsletter, please e-mail batescroom@cox.net. 
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Orchid growers, summer is here 
and it is time to re-pot your       

Orchids! 
 

Use KIWI ORCHID BARK imported from 
New Zealand 

 

This is the best bark available. It is very hard, resists 
breakdown and is long-lasting.  Your orchids deserve 

the best!    
 

Perfect for Cattleyas, Cymbidums, Paphiopedilum, 
Phalaenopsis, etc.  

 

$20.00 per 50 ltr. bag in three sizes: small, medium 
and large.  

Are you using De-ionized or Reverse Osmosis 
water? 

Try my custom fertilizer blend designed for pure wa-
ter; your plants will grow and bloom better. 

Available at:      Sunset Valley Orchids 
       1255 Navel Place 
       Vista, CA 92083 
       (760) 639-6255 
                                fred.clarke@worldnet.att.net 
                               www.sunsetvalleyorchids.com 

San Diego County Orchid 

Society Membership 

We invite you to join the 

San Diego County Orchid 

Society! Receive this 

newsletter and many 

other benefits, including a 

holiday party and a free 

orchid at the end of the year! 

To join, please send your check for $20 for an 
individual membership or $25 for a dual 
membership, payable to SDCOS , to: 

 

San Diego County Orchid Society 

P.O. Box 161020 

San Diego, CA  92176 

 

For further details, contact  

membership@sdorchids.com 

Granite Hills Orchids 
2009 list of  

Dendrobium speciosum  
is now available.  

 
Check on my website 

www.granitehillsorchids.com.  

Click on INVENTORY on the navigation bar 
to view the listing and the pictures. 

 

If you would rather, email me at  

tombiggart@mac.com and I can  

forward you a copy without the pictures. 

 

These plants will go quickly as they are divi-
sions of prime Australian plants. Put in your 

order quickly by email or by phone at   

(619) 441-9874. 

 

www.granitehillsorchids.com 



 

 

The SDCOS offers this service to members who 
seek cultural information about their orchids. 
Here are some friendly hobbyists with a great 
deal of experience about certain types of orchids, 
and they have kindly volunteered to answer your 
questions. 

 

Cattleyas, Oncidium/Odonts, Vandaceous 

Greenhouse grown, West SD County 

Helmut Rohrl (858)452-0976 
 

Species, all types 

Indoor and outdoor 

Ann & Paul Tuskes (858) 274-5829 

 

Paphiopedilums 

Ann Tuskes (858) 274-5829 

 

Phalaenopsis, Cattleyas, Dendrobiums 

Bob Swanson (619) 465-2297 

 

Vandas, Ascocendas 

Edith and Leno Galvan (619) 441-7503 

 

Encyclias, Epidendrums, Laelias 

Christopher Croom (619) 583-3804 

 

Pleurothallids 

Christopher Croom (619) 583-3804 

 

Cymbidiums 

Loren Batchman— casa@orquideas.com 

 

Northeast County, all types 

Dave Reid (7 60) 728-7996 

 

San Diego Central 

Outdoor, all types 

Jim Wright (619) 276-5295 

Fred Tomaschke (619) 276-3235 

 

San Diego East County, all types 

Bud Close (619) 444-8839 

 

South County, all types 

Genie Hammond (619) 422-2235 

 

Help Hotline 

March 2010 www.sdorchids.com 

~ANDY’S ORCHIDS~ 

“The Species Specialist”  
 

Beautifully mounted epiphytes and potted terres-
trials. Many rare and exotic orchids. Blooming 
size, established species are what we do best! 
 

Our MAIL ORDER CATALOG features many new and 
unusual species from around the world with descrip-
tions and cultural requirements, plus Andy’s orchid 
growing tips. For your copy, call write, fax or email us 
and we will send our latest issue. 
 

Your satisfaction is Guaranteed. We take 
pride in our reputation for selling a well-
established plant and will replace it if you are 
not satisfied upon receipt.  
 

We are open by Appointment Only,  

so call in advance and make yours! 
 

Andy Phillips 
 

734 Oceanview Ave., Encinitas, CA 92024 

Phone 888-514-2639  Fax 888-632-8991 

speciesnut@AndysOrchids.com 

www.AndysOrchids.com 
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Cal Pacific  
Orchid Farm 
1000’s of blooming orchids in our 

36,000 square foot greenhouse 
 

Brassia  •  Encyclia  • Cattleya  •  Miltonia 

Colmanara  •  Mokara  •  Phalaenopsis 

Cymbidium  •  Oncidium • Vanda 

Dendrobium  •  Paphiopedilum  •  Degarmora 

Species  •  Mounted Plants  •  And More 
 

The Southland’s Largest Showroom 

Open to the Public 
 

 

 

We Also Offer: 

Custom Arrangements 

Room & Board Program 

FedEx Shipping Nationwide 
 

Hours: 8 a.m.— 4 p.m. M-F 

9 a.m.— 4 p.m. Sat 

(760) 436-0317 1122 Orpheus Ave 

Leucadia, CA  92024 
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Volunteers 
Thanks to all of the members who have volun-
teered so far for the big Spring Show. We still have 
several areas where we can use some more volun-
teers, so please stop by the sign-up table at our 
March meeting. 
 
This show depends on the support of our members 
to volunteer and represent our Society to the com-
munity. Please check your calendars and help us 
out by signing up at the next General Meeting on 
March 2. 
 
Jobs you can volunteer for include: setup, 
conservation,  merchandise, plant registra-
tion, security, takedown, and ticket sales.  
When you come into the Scottish Rite building, go 
into the main showroom; directly to your right will 
be our membership table with either Bob Clark or 
Bruce Berg. They will help you to pick up an ID 
ribbon to wear, check your name off the list, and 
direct you to your chairman. If you haven’t already 
signed up to volunteer but are willing to help, 
they’ll direct you to where we need you to help out.   
 
Secondly, volunteers who work a shift will have 
the opportunity to have a lunch. This year we are 
again going to use lunch tickets for entrance into 
the lunch area. The Chairpeople for the different 
activities will have the tickets for you and will tell 
you when to take a break.   
 
If you have questions, please call Bruce Berg 
619.258.1963 or b2berg@yahoo.com. 

A Rainbow of Orchids 
64th Annual SDCOS Orchid 
Show Information: 

Ticket Sales 
Tickets were mailed out recently to most of the 
membership. More will be mailed out later this 
week. We thought earlier that we’d just call mem-
bers and see if they could help us with ticket sales, 
but when getting started, we found that we were 
only able to talk to a few members. We left lots of 
messages and had no good way to do follow up.  
We decided to go back to the way it was handled in 
the past and mail out tickets to members and ask 
them to help us raise money to pay for the show.  
A packet of 5 tickets for $30 was sent to each mail 
recipient. We hope that you will either sell these 
tickets, purchase them and give them to your 
friends, or return the unused tickets to us. 

Plant Registration 
 
We encourage you to enter your plants in 
the show. The more plants entered, the 
more spectacular the show. 

 

Registration is Thursday, March 25 from 4:00 
PM–8:00 PM and Friday morning from 7:00 AM–
9:00 AM. Plants will not be accepted after 9:00 
AM Friday morning. If you have several plants to 
bring in on Friday morning, please bring them in 
early and have the registration tags filled out. Reg-
istration tags will be available at the March 2 Gen-
eral Meeting. Take some home and fill them out in 
advance for the plants you’ll be registering. 

  

The show schedule for registration of plants is on 
the SDCOS website at www.sdorchids.com/
www/2010Schedule.pdf . Registration forms re-
quire the following information: section, class, 
plant name, and your name. Filling out the plant 
name and your name (or as much as you can) 
prior to coming in will make the registration proc-
ess go quicker. Clerks at the registration table will 
help you properly identify the section and class. 
Remember to have your plants and leaves clean, 
with spikes properly staked so the flowers are well 
presented and secure in their pots. 

  

You may enter your plants for ribbon judging, 
American Orchid Society, and Cymbidium Society 
of America judging. Make sure to tell the registra-
tion clerks if you want your plants entered for AOS 
or CSA judging. Amateurs will use white registra-
tion tags and are eligible to enter in Amateur and 
Open classes; Vendors must use green registration 
tags and can only enter in Open. 
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Plant Donations Needed to 
Support Orchid Conservation  
 

The SDCOS Conservation Committee will be rais-
ing funds to support orchid conservation by selling 
donated orchid plants during the San Diego 
County Orchid Society’s spring show, March 26-
28. We are soliciting donations of plants from 
members for this sale. Donated plants may be ex-
tra divisions, seedlings, or any plant in good 
health and in need of a new home. Besides con-
tributing to orchid conservation, donating plants 
also is a great way to make space for new acquisi-
tions! Since the SDCOS is a non-profit organiza-
tion, donors may receive a tax deduction for the 
fair value of their donated plants. SO...you can 
support orchid conservation, free up some space 
in your growing area for new orchids, AND receive 
a tax deduction all at the same time!! It's pretty 
tough to beat a combination like that. 

 
The SDCOS Conservation Committee has a history 
of supporting orchid conservation across the 
globe. This good work has been made possible by 
plant donations from society members and by 
people who purchased plants from the Conserva-
tion Committee sales booth at the spring and fall 
orchid shows. Your support has had a meaningful 
impact on orchid conservation worldwide. In the 
past 15 years, we have raised over $125,000 to 
support conservation! We hope to continue the 
society’s support of orchid conservation at home 
and abroad, but we need your help to make it hap-
pen. 

 
We’re not asking for large donations from each 
person: one or two plants apiece would be great!  
Member donations are vital to the success of this 
endeavor, so please contribute, if you can. Plants 
may be brought to the General Meeting on Tues-
day, March 2, or to the SDCOS booth at the show. 
If you would like to donate plants and prefer to 
have someone pick them up before the sale, please 
contact: Ron Kaufmann (858-270-7584; kauf-
mann@sandiego.edu), Dave Hoffmaster 
(davehoff5@yahoo.com), Peter Tobias (760-753-
3173; tobias@scripps.edu) or David Brown (619-
294-5925; president@sdorchids.com) to make ar-
rangements. THANK YOU!!! 

Plant vases needed 
Joe and Rose Alesi could use some decorative 
plant vases for the Spring Show. If you have clean, 
nice looking, and unique vases to donate, please 
bring them in to the General Meeting. Vases 
should be in boxes so they don’t become broken in 
transport. 

Plants needed 
SDCOS members Pam Peters, Helen Pfister, Linda 
Fisk, and Bruce Berg are working on a display 
booth for our Society at the Spring Show. They ask 
that members consider bringing plants to Display 
Booth 3 so they can be incorporated in our Society 
display. Our display will represent a rainbow 
theme with plants arranged in a rainbow. 

 

Plants will also be judged individually. Members 
only need to fill out 2 registration tags. Place one 
tag on the plant and the second tag will go on the 
table where the plant would be placed for regular 
judging. 

Greenery needed 
We could use greenery with small leaves and cut 
orchid flowers, especially spikes, if possible for the 
corsage and arrangements booth for the show. We 
could really use spikes of reed-stemmed Epiden-
drums for arrangements also.  
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Spring Show Committee  
Minutes 
 
January 28, 2010 
 
The January 28 meeting was changed to an email 
roundtable. Genie Hammond, Steve Mallory, Dave 
Hoffmaster, Pam Peters, Bruce and Carol Berg, 
participated with submission of their activities. A 
follow up meeting was held at Room 104 on Feb-
ruary 4 with Dave Hoffmaster, Steve Mallory, Pam 
Peters, Genie Hammond, David Brown, Kevin Ry-
nearson, and Loren Batchman present. 
 
Pam reported the following Judging activities.  
Week of January 25:  contacting vendor for quote 
on award plaques and best of show vase engrav-
ing;  preparing ribbon judging packets; checking 
on number of judging & volunteer ribbons to see if 
we need to order more;  checking for “removed for 
AOS photography signs” & Best of Section plac-
ards;  assigning judging teams. Completed initiat-
ing the following activities:  arranging for the AOS 
Application and Photographer, Loren Batchman; 
obtaining the Orchid Digest Award, Dave Hoff-
master; arranging for the CSA & Paphiopedilum 
Trophies, Loren Batchman; verifying that the 
award photographers will be Ann & Paul Tuskes; 
getting the 2010 Show Schedule on Web. 
 
Dave reported on the following Advertising and 
Marketing activities.  We will have a ½ page ad in 
the March/April edition of the Cymbidium Society 
of America Journal. We will have a ¼ page ad in 
the March/April edition of California Garden 
magazine along with an article written by Bruce 
Berg on orchids that will grow outdoors here in 
the East County area. There are 18 garden clubs in 
the San Diego area and we have contacted each of 
them regarding our show. Most have responded 
positively and will run an announcement in the 
calendar section of their newsletter. Many of them 
have agreed to announce the show at their Febru-
ary and March meetings and will pass out discount 
coupons.    
 
We have worked with all the orchid societies in the 
Orange County and greater Los Angeles area to 
announce our show. Most of them have listed our 
show in the calendar section of their websites and 
newsletters. Most have agreed to announce the 
show at their March meeting and pass out dis-

count coupons. Tracy Wallace has started placing 
notices in local newspapers and magazines such as 
the Reader and La Jolla Light regarding our show. 
She will place with 27 different publications and 
send Dave a complete list of publications by mid- 
February. Andy Phillips of Andy’s orchids agreed 
to mail out our discount coupons with every order 
he ships between now and the show. Owen Smith 
has updated our web site to feature the spring 
show. There is link on the “shows” page where one 
can find and download a discount coupon. Helen 
Pfister contacted local radio stations to see if we 
could provide free tickets for call in show promo 
spots. None of the stations contacted were recep-
tive to the idea.  She did provide show information 
on the KSON station’s website and calendar of 
events. 
 
Dave also reported an update on Judging activi-
ties. We have contacted Ken Jacobsen and ar-
ranged for Cymbidium Society Judging on Friday, 
March 26. We have contacted Simone Friend and 
arranged for the Orchid Digest Trophy to be pre-
sented at the show. The trophy will be mailed to 
his house by the end of February. 
 
Dave also reported on facilities activities. We have 
received an updated contract from Scottish Rite 
removing the Square and Compass room from the 
rental agreement. This will give us a savings of 
$1512. The invoice was received via email January 
27, due March 4 for $14,045. We arranged for li-
ability insurance through Western Heritage Insur-
ance. 
 
Steve Mallory reported on the Facilities activities.   
We have received payment from fifteen vendors.  
An additional eight vendors have indicated they 
will participate but haven’t sent in a deposit. We 
have 24 vendor locations mapped out. With our 
Conservation booth in the same area, this will fill 
all available spaces. 
 
Bruce Berg reported on Hospitality (volunteers) 
activities. Genie Hammond wishes to do the cor-
sage table one last time and see how sales go. Joe 
and Rose Alesi will be doing floral arrangements.  
The volunteer signup sheets were circulated at the 
last meeting and a number of volunteers signed 
up. The start-up times for Security volunteers 
were advanced 15 minutes so that we will have se-
curity in place when the show starts each day.   
Esther Sivila and Genie Hammond will recruit 
their own staffs for the plant hotel and corsage 
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Casa de las Orquideas  
Loren and Nancy Batchman 

Southern California’s leading source for Cymbidium 
and Zygopetalum seedlings. Over 30,000 plants in 

stock from 3” pots to blooming size. Our complete list of 
seedlings and flasks is on the web at 

www.orquideas.com. 

Open by appointment only! 
 

170 South Nardo Avenue, Solana Beach, CA  92075 

Phone and Fax: (858) 755-7572  

E-mail: casa@orquideas.com  

 

CALAVO GARDENS 

Orchid Supplies 
Specializing in the needs of the orchid grower  

 

-wood vanda baskets 4”, 6”, 8”, 10” and 12”- 

also great for bulbophyllums and stanhopeas 
 

4044 Calavo Drive, La Mesa 

619-948-5942   bmach16814@aol.com 

 

This table display was put together with contribu-
tions from SDCOS members Ann and Paul Tuskes, 
Renate Schmidt, Patti Hoffmaster, Carol Gray, 
Nancy Boler, Dave Hoffmaster, and Bruce Berg.   

 

The display was entered in the Newport Harbor 
Orchid Society's show "An Ocean of Orchids."  The 
show ran from February 12 to 14. 

booth. As of the February meeting, we have sold 
$1,208 worth of advance tickets. We will have tick-
ets available for pickup at the General Meeting. 
 
Carol Berg provided a finance spreadsheet after 
getting last minute information from the February 
General meeting. 
 
The next meeting will be March 4 at 6 pm in Room 
104, right before the Board meeting. 

 

Receive your    
SDCOS Newsletter                                                 

by  E-Mail! 
 

 

 

Contact Bob Clark at 
bob1clark@san.rr.com 
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WORLD-FAMOUS 
San Diego Zoo 

 
SENIOR  PASS  (over 60 years of age):  
               Yearly rate $45 single and $60 dual 
                Renewal rates:  $30 single and $45 dual 
 
DUAL MEMBERSHIP  (under 59 years of age): 
               Yearly rate $94. 
               Renewal Rate - $79. 
 
          ~   For two adults in the same household. 
          ~   A year of FREE UNLIMITED ADMISSION to both the San 
 Diego Zoo and Wild Animal Park. 
          ~   6 discount guest coupons good toward admission.  
          ~   A One Year Subsc.ription to ZOONOOZ. 
          ~   Free Zoo Skyfari 
          ~  4 two-for-one coupons for Zoo Bus Tour. 
 
SINGLE MEMBERSHIP  
               Yearly rate $75. 
               Renewal rate $63. 
               For One Adult. 
               All of the benefits described above under dual membership. 
 

Prices & benefits subject to change. 
For more information, call 619.231.0251 

Or call toll free 877.3 MEMBER 
 

Visit our website: www.sandiegozoo.org 
 
Your membership supports our plant and animal collections and 

includes a monthly visit to our Orchid Odyssey on the third Friday of 
each month from 10am until 2pm. 

SDCOS President David Brown 
Summarizes a Few Gems from the 
Reginald S. Davis Orchid Book 
Collection at SDSU  
 

QK73 .S62 .B678 1983 

Tinsley, Bonnie. Singapore Green: a History and 
Guide to the Botanic Gardens, Singapore: Times 
Books International, c1983, 139 p. : ill. (some col.), 
maps (some col.), port.; 21 cm 

 
“A treasure among the world’s great tropical gar-
dens, the Botanical Gardens is one of Singapore’s 
truly irresistible attractions. Rarely can a city as 
compact as Singapore boast a spacious garden in 
its very midst—offering visual delight and sanctu-
ary to daily strollers and the most ardent lovers of 
green. For many years, the Gardens has been a 
verdant backdrop for family outings, for band con-
certs and school field trips. Newcomers to Singa-
pore invariably request for cabbies: “Take me to 
the Botanical Gardens.” Botanists from every 
landed edge of the globe have come to study the 
tropical flora and the vast repository of plant 
specimens on the Herbarium—all testifying to its 
importance as a place of recreation, education and 
research.” From the Introduction. 

 

QK81 .B45 1989 

Bernhardt, Peter. Wily violets & underground or-
chids: revelations of a botanist, New York: Mor-
row, c1989 xii, 255 p. : ill. ; 22 cm 

 
“Wily Violets and Underground Orchids is not 
just a catalog of the exotic and the strange, how-
ever. Many people will be surprised to learn that 
the frontiers of research in evolutionary biology 
have been dominated by plant studies for thirty 
years. Bernhardt uses plants as jumping-off-points 
into discussions on such important scientific con-
cepts as adaptation and pollination, nutrient recy-
cling and plant/animal relationships. We learn 
why flowers have evolved only six basic shapes 
over millions of years; why parasitic mistletoes 
have come to resemble the eucalyptus trees on 
which they perch; and why the orchid family con-
tinues to intrigue and puzzle scientists all over the 
world.” From the Dustcover. 

 

 

QK45 .L56 1848  v.1  

Lindley, John, 1799-1865. An introduction to bot-
any, London : Longman, Brown, Green, and Long-
mans, 1848 

2 v. : ill. ; 22 cm 

 

4th ed., with corrections and numerous additions 

 
“About three centuries have elapsed since one of the 
earliest introductions to Botany upon record was 
published, in four pages folio, by Leonart Fuchs, a 
learned physician of Tubingen. At that period Bot-
any was nothing more than the art of distinguishing 
one plant from another, and of remembering the 
medical qualities, sometimes real, but more fre-
quently imaginary, which experience, or error, or 
superstition, had ascribed to them. Little was known 
of vegetable anatomy, and even the mode of arrang-
ing species systematically had still to be discovered; 
while scarcely a trace existed of those modern views 
which have raised the science from the mere busi-
ness of the herb-gatherer to a station among the 
branches of philosophy.”  From the Preface. 
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Here’s a handful of reasonably decent pictures of things that bloomed at my house in the middle 

of February after the winter rains here in North Park. All of these are year-round outdoor grow-

ers. Top two photos: Pleurothallis restrepioides (yes, they do bloom, albeit sporadically). Mid-

dle Left: Epidendrum porpax ‘Porpax Mountain’ looks like little green beetles instead of flowers. 

Bottom Left: Sophronitella violacea almost looks like it could be a member of the Dendrobium 

Alliance but instead is a relatively unrelated New World orchid; Betty Kelepecz had a nice one on 

display at our most recent Balboa Park show. Bottom Right: Lockhartia bennettii has the best 

flowers of all the “braided orchids,” or at least the most orchidy-looking blooms among them. 
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 San Diego County  
Orchid Society December 
Board Meeting Minutes 
 
February 4, 2010 

 
Attendees: Dave Brown, Loran Batchman, Bruce 
Berg, Bob Clark, Christopher Croom, Lynn Ford, 
Genie Hammond, Dave Hoffmaster, Steve Mal-
lory, Kevin Rynearson and Jim Wright 

 

President Dave Brown called the meeting to order 
at 7:15 PM. 

 

The minutes from the January meeting were ap-
proved by email prior to this Board meeting and 
were published to the January Newsletter. 

 

The Treasurer’s report was accepted. 

 

Show Committee Report 

The show committee met just prior to the board 
meeting. The main items discussed were: 

 

1. We will continue with the corsage and cut 
flower sales and will call for more materials 
from the membership this year. The commit-
tee approved an expenditure of $100 to Solana 
Orchids for cut flowers with an emphasis on 
multifloral stems for flower arrangements. 

2. The committee voted against purchasing any 
new promotional items such as T-shirts this 
year. We will have a sales area at Scottish Rite 
to sell prior year’s materials. 

3. We have 16 vendors that have paid or made a 
deposit and 4 that have said they will attend 
our show. We still need 6 more to fill the sales 
area. 

4. Genie is working with Ranch Catering and will 
have a proposed lunch menu for all three days 
by the next Show Committee meeting. 

5. Dave Brown will check with local TV stations 
to see if they will promote our show. 

6. The next committee meeting will be March 4 
in room 104 at Balboa Park. 

 

Committee and Officers Reports 

Jim Wright suggested that we provide some extra 
trophies for the mini shows. We currently have 

one trophy and it is used for each show we hold in 
Balboa Park. It turns out, however, that we have 
two other trophies in storage that could be modi-
fied and used so that trophy winners would not 
need to return their trophy quite so soon. Dave 
Brown will retrieve the trophies in question and 
bring them to the next board meeting so we can 
see what would be required to upgrade them. 

 
Loren Batchman reported that the AOS Judging 
Center for San Diego is considering a move from 
their current location in Quail Gardens to Balboa 
Park starting in 2011. Judging would take place in 
room 104 concurrent with our general meeting. 
Results of the judging would then be shared with 
the membership. 

 

Old Business 

 It was moved that we provide funding to purchase 
40 white tablecloths for 8-foot tables for our 
shows in Balboa Park. The motion passed. Genie 
will purchase the material from UFO after receiv-
ing price approval from the membership. 

 
We will participate in the “Oceans of Orchids” 
show at the Westminster Mall on February 12-14. 
Our Society will provide an 8-foot long display in 
accordance with the theme of the show. 

 

New Business 

The speakers for the March novice show will be 
Nancy Boler and Carol Gray talking about how to 
assemble basket displays. 

 
Christopher Croom will address the general meet-
ing with a talk about eatable orchids. 

 

The San Diego Horticulture Society is sponsoring 
the Home and Garden Show at Del Mar on March 
5-7. Dave Brown would like to have an Orchid So-
ciety booth at the show and is looking for volun-
teers. Bruce Berg and Dave Hoffmaster agreed to 
work with Dave Brown to staff the booth. 

 
Steve Mallory and Bruce Berg will propose a for-
mat to report sales and expenses for our mini 
shows at the next board meeting. 
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SANTA BARBARA ORCHID ESTATE 

Every day a different orchid—check out  

"Orchid-Of-The-Day" at www.sborchid.com 
 

Specializing in outdoor-growing  

orchids for coastal California, incl. Australian Den-
drobiums, Cymbidium species and hybrids, and 

species. 

 

Open daily: Mon-Sat, 8 to 4:30, Sun 11-4 

1250 Orchid Drive, Santa Barbara, CA 93111 

(800) 553-3387  sboe@sborchid.com 

SB Orchid Show (3/12-14), SB Fair (7/9-11) 

WALTER ANDERSEN NURSERY 

Since 1928—A San Diego Tradition of Excellence 
 

3642 Enterprise, San Diego 

(Near Pacific Hwy. & Barnett) 

 
SELECT FROM MANY FLOWERING ORCHIDS ON DISPLAY! 

ALL THE SUPPLIES YOU NEED FOR GROWING ARE HANDY! 

 

Free Garden Classes 9:00 am every Saturday 

12755 Danielson Court, Poway 

619-224-8271 and 858-513-4900 

 

 From the Membership Desk 
 
Welcome to our newest member: Susan Pollack, 
who joined using PayPal through the Society web-
site. 

 

Membership Report 

 

Membership renewals and new memberships can 
now be done via PayPal through the Society web-
site.  One can do an individual or dual member-
ship via the Membership page.  One can also pur-
chase a SDCOS name badge and also make a con-
tribution to the Society conservation efforts.  We 
are working to correct a little glitch in the process.   
This is the link to the Membership page: 
www.sdorchids.com/www/membership.html . 

 
See you at the Spring Show at the Scottish Rite 
Center.  Keep working on bringing new members 
to the Society.  

You are invited to subscribe to… 
California Garden 

 
The perfect gift for a friend, relative or neighbor. 

1 year subscription: $12 

2 year subscription: $20 

 

Membership in the SAN DIEGO  

Floral Association: $15 

(619) 232-5762  ▪  www.sdfloral.org    

Concerning Plants for  
Judging Sessions 
 

By: Helmut Rohrl 

 

The Pacific South Judging Center conducts each 
month three judging sessions in the Los Angeles 
and San Diego area. They are: 

 

Encinitas (Quail Gardens) on the 1st Monday 
at 7 pm 

 

San Marino (Huntington Botanical Gardens) 
on the 2nd Saturday at 10 am 

 

Long Beach (Whaley Park) on the 4th Satur-
day at 7 pm 

 

Visitors—with or without plants—are welcome 
anytime. If a member of the SDCOS wishes to 
have flowering plants judged at one of these ses-
sions but is unable to take the plants to the 
judging facility, please contact one of the follow-
ing AOS judges: 

 

Loren Batchman, Solana Beach, 858-755-7572 

 

Helmut Rohrl, La Jolla, 858-452-0976 

 

Ann & Paul Tuskes, Clairemont, 858-274-5829 



 

 

Dear SDCOS, 

 

This is the last issue of the Newsletter you will get before our annual Spring Show at the Scottish Rite Cen-
ter. So I cannot stress this enough: now is your last chance to get involved with the Show in any way you 
see fit. Numerous jobs (not the pay kind) are available, from setting up, helping to sell plants at the con-
servation table, merchandising, selling tickets and registering plants, to security and take down. Any inter-
ested parties should contact Bruce Berg at 619-258-1963 and ask how you can help. Remember, this 
Show can only ever be what you make of it as a volunteer and committed Society member. As always, we 
can earn up to $30K for the Society as we occasionally did in the bumper years of yore, or we can earn less 
for the Society than a Mini Show, barely justifying the colossal headache of planning the Show for a year in 
advance. (Remember also that you want the Society’s coffers to be as plentiful as possible because this en-
sures that your membership fees stay as low as possible and  you can continue getting more than your fees 
are worth in free plants, meals, social engagements, and choice orchids at the raffle table at meetings.) 
 

Also, don’t forget that we have $10 weekend passes for this year’s show, good 
for the entire weekend (hence the term “weekend pass”), and $1 off coupons 
(available on beige 1/8th sheets from Steve or Bruce). As always, children under 
12 will get free admission. Spring Show hours are Friday, March 26th, from 4 to 
8 pm; Saturday, March 27th, from 9 am to 6 pm, and Sunday, March 28th, 
from 10 am to 4 pm. 
 

Most important, volunteers and Show attendees always have a spectacularly 
good time, so just make sure you don’t miss out on this great chance to social-

ize with other Society members!          
           H a p p y  G r o w i n g ,                 
           Christopher 
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